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Standards Committee – information digest

BRIEF Summary OF REPORT

6. This report provides the Committee with (a) responses to questions raised at previous meetings; and (b) information and updates on other topics that do not have specific reports on the agenda for the meeting, to enable it to fulfil its functions as outlined in the Constitution.  

Action Recommended

	7. The Committee is invited to note the information detailed in the report and agree any actions it may wish to take in respect of individual items in the report.




reason for recommendation

8. To ensure the Committee is advised of current topics and progress on matters and topics within its responsibility.  It also provides an opportunity for members to discuss these matters and raise questions with officers. 

MAIn BoDY OF rEPORT

1.
Committee on Standards in Public Life

The Committee on Standards in Public Life has published its Annual Report for 2007/08.  This gives an overview of the work of the Committee during that period.  

Topics considered have included party political funding, issues surrounding the electoral system, and the impact of Freedom of Information legislation on good governance.  With regard to the latter, the Committee has focused on “policy advice” to ministers.  Civil servants and ministers appear to have believed that Section 35 of the Freedom of Information Act provided an exemption which could be used to uphold the principle that policy advice should not be disclosed.  However, the emerging case law indicates that “clear, specific and credible evidence” must be provided, that is case specific, in order to justify refusing disclosure of policy advice.
The full report can be viewed at the following link:
http://www.public-standards.gov.uk/~/media/CSPL_bookmarked%20pdf.ashx
2.
Standards Board for England:  Recent Publications

The Standards Board has recently published the following documents:  Local Investigations; How to conduct and investigation; Conducting an Investigation Toolkit.  This guidance, published in June 2008, is designed to assist local authorities with conducting investigations under the new framework.  It is aimed mainly at Monitoring Officers.  The documents can be viewed at the following links:
http://www.standardsboard.gov.uk/Guidance/Investigations/filedownload,16685,en.pdf
http://www.standardsboard.gov.uk/Guidance/Investigations/filedownload,16686,en.pdf
http://www.standardsboard.gov.uk/Guidance/Investigations/Toolkit/
The Standards Board has also recently issued a document entitled “The Role and Make-Up of Standards Committees”, which can be viewed at the following link:

http://www.standardsboard.gov.uk/Guidance/Standardscommittees/Theroleandmake-upofstandardscommittees/filedownload,16605,en.pdf
3. Politically Restricted Posts
The Local Government and Housing Act 1989 provides that a person is disqualified from becoming a member of a local authority if he/she holds a politically restricted post. As noted at the Committee’s meeting on 12 December 2007, the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 amended the 1989 Act so that the granting and supervision of exemptions from the political restriction is now the responsibility of the standards committee of each local authority in England, rather than that of the Independent Adjudicator.  The Committee’s terms of reference will need to be amended accordingly.
The Committee is asked to note that in the last twelve months no exemptions relating to the Council’s politically restricted posts have been requested.

4. Political Assistants
The Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 also permits the Secretary of State to make an order in relation to England and Wales specifying the maximum pay of political assistants by reference to a point on a relevant pay scale.  To date no order has been made.
5.
Selected National Case Tribunal Decisions – Adjudication Panel for England (March and April 2008)

a)        CLLR C (Case no. APE 0395) – prejudicial interest in non-agenda item  

Parish Councillor C had declared a personal and prejudicial interest in an item of parish council business concerning allocation of rural affordable housing in the parish because one of the potential sites was adjacent to his own property.  He left the room for the item and returned after its conclusion.
Later in the same meeting under the public speaking part of the agenda, a member of the public expressed dissatisfaction at the lack of progress in reaching a decision on the issue of rural housing.  There followed a brief exchange between the member of the public and some parish councillors.
The Appeals Tribunal dismissed the decision of the Standards Committee that the exchange amounted to a further consideration of the matter in which Cllr C had a prejudicial interest.  Two reasons were given; firstly the issue raised concerned the lack of progress rather than the actual allocation of sites and secondly, the exchange did not constitute a “consideration” for the purposes of the Code.  There had been no intention for there to be a further discussion on the item, give thought to it, to examine its merits and reach a conclusion other than for the item to be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.  The case demonstrates that “consideration” must be given its ordinary meaning.

b)
CLLR M (Case no. APE 0396)- prejudicial interest 
Town Councillor M was managing director of an industrial company whose premises bordered land occupied by the complainant as a residence from where he ran a motor repair business.  Since 1999 there had been a number of disputes (including a physical confrontation) between Cllr M and the complainant over the use of the lane in which both premises were located.  The complainant had also reported Cllr M’s business to the Health and Safety Executive on three occasions in the year prior to his complaint.

The complainant had applied to the District Council for planning permission to erect a bungalow in the grounds of his property.  Cllr M’s daughter, who was also employed by Cllr M’s company, objected to the planning application.  When the application was considered by the Town Council’s planning committee, Cllr M declared a personal interest in the item.

Cllr M told the committee that the lane was a private road used primarily for industrial and business purposes and was not fit for use by any additional residential properties.  The lane was in fact a public footpath wide enough to accommodate most vehicles.  Cllr M used his casting vote to ensure that the Town Council objected to the application.

The Standards Committee determined that Cllr M had a prejudicial interest and that he was in breach of paragraphs 10(a) and 10(b) of the Code of Conduct in failing to withdraw from the meeting during consideration of the item and by seeking to improperly influence the decision.  Cllr M appealed the decision of the Committee to suspend him from being a member of the Town Council for three months.  The President of the Adjudication Panel refused permission to appeal against the finding of breach.

The grounds of appeal were that the suspension was harsh bearing in mind it was a first offence, he had been a councillor for five years and not been in trouble before, he had apologized and taken advice from the clerk.  In evidence, the clerk stated that whilst she had advised Cllr M that he had a personal interest she would have advised that the interest was prejudicial had Cllr M provided her with all the information.

In upholding the sanction, the Appeals Tribunal found that Cllr M had a clear prejudicial interest which he should have known or taken care to obtain proper advice.  It was the responsibility of Cllr M to provide all the information required to secure proper advice, but it was fundamentally the councillor’s responsibility as to what interests to declare.  The Tribunal noted that Cllr M had made it clear that the grant of planning permission to the complainant could be damaging to Cllr M’s business.  It further noted that Cllr M had received training on the Code.  The Tribunal took into account that Cllr M was a committed councillor trying to do his best for the community, his good character and that it was a “first offence”.

6.
Local Government Ombudsman Decision
Caradon Council – misdirection in approving planning permission

Complaint was made to the Local Government Ombudsman about the way the Council granted planning permission for a house on land outside the area approved for development in the Local Plan and next to a field used by the complainants as a caravan site.

The applicant was a mobile mechanic.  Although the land was located centrally to his business operations, he already owned a house in a nearby village.  The application was refused because it was contrary to Local Plan policy and Government guidance, which stated that dwellings could only be allowed in such locations if it was essential for an agricultural worker to live there.

A second application was made by which time Government guidance had been relaxed so as to allow dwellings for those engaged in agriculture-related businesses.  However, the functional test remained so that the applicant had to demonstrate that it was essential for him to live there.  This application was approved by 16 votes to 15. 

The Ombudsman found that councillors misdirected themselves when considering the second application.  There was no particular need for the applicant to live on that site, and he was already housed within the area his business served.  If members had given proper consideration to the functional test they would have refused the application.  Further, some members took other irrelevant factors into account when reaching their decision.  If the application had been considered properly the Ombudsman considered that it would have been refused.

The Ombudsman therefore found maladministration causing injustice.  He recommended that the Council ask the District Valuer to carry out a valuation of the complainant’s property as it is and as it would be with the new dwelling and business activity in place, taking into account the potential impact on their caravan site business.  The difference between the two valuations should be paid to the complainants, plus £250 for their time and trouble in bringing the complaint.
7.
Standards Board for England Investigation - Councillor disqualified for one year 

A former member of Wycombe District Council has been disqualified from office for a year for his conduct in relation to two planning applications.

Following an investigation by the Standards Board for England, Councillor Anthony Dunn’s case was referred to the Adjudication Panel for England for determination.

The Adjudication Panel - a judicial tribunal that is independent of the Standards Board - agreed with the ethical standards officer’s view that Councillor Dunn had breached the Code of Conduct, and disqualified Councillor Dunn as a result at a hearing on Thursday 12 June. 

The Standards Board for England received a complaint about Councillor Dunn in August 2007, alleging that he had used his position improperly to influence the outcome of planning applications. 

The ethical standards officer concluded that Councillor Dunn had sought to influence the council’s decisions on planning applications made by a company of which he is secretary.  Mr Dunn’s brother was also acting as a consultant on the applications.

Having investigated the allegations, the Standards Board for England’s ethical standards officer produced a report for the Adjudication Panel to consider when reaching its finding.  The ethical standards officer’s view was that Councillor Dunn had used his position improperly, sought to compromise council officers’ impartiality, sought to influence decisions in which he had a prejudicial interest and brought his office into disrepute.

The ethical standards officer also noted with concern that Councillor Dunn’s breaches of the Code came after he was suspended for a month in December 2006 for similar conduct.

Sir Anthony Holland, Chair of the Standards Board for England, said: “By attempting to influence planning applications to the advantage of his associates, Councillor Dunn failed to act with the honesty and integrity that the general public have every right to expect from their local representatives.  This was a serious breach of the trust the electorate had placed in him.”
8.
Local Partnerships and Citizen Redress
Members will recall that at their meeting on 15 May 2008 they agreed that a complaints protocol be drawn up for local partnerships in accordance with the guidance on good practice considered at the meeting.  The Corporate Strategy Team has confirmed that the guidelines on partnerships which are currently being issued to Service Offices and to each partnership led by the County Council include a reminder that the partnership should have in place clear protocols for how it will deal with disputes between members or with complaints from other organisations or the public.  Each Service will be required to review its partnership arrangements within the next six months.
8.
The Councillors’ Learning and Development Programme

a)
IDeA Facilitated Training on Ethical Governance

Members will recall that at their last meeting Vanessa Walker of the IDeA was asked to draw up proposals for some facilitated training on ethical governance.  Since that meeting the Suffolk monitoring officers have expressed support for the idea of some joint training on this issue, and the Police Authority has been approached to find out whether it would also be interested in taking part.
Some broad costings have been received and Ms Walker has been asked to draw up some outline proposals for circulation to all the authorities involved.  A further report on this will be made to the next meeting of the Committee.
b) Scrutiny in Suffolk:  Making a Difference – 23 June 2008
A successful half-day workshop for councillors on the theme of theme of Scrutiny in Suffolk:  Making a Difference was held in June. The workshop was chaired by Rachel Sloane, well known in Suffolk as a former presenter with BBC Radio Suffolk.  Up to 30 councillors and co-opted members of the Council's scrutiny committees and the Local Area Agreement Joint Scrutiny Panel took part in a question-time session and small group discussions about involving local communities in scrutiny, planning and prioritising reviews and using support resources better. 

 

The Panel for the question-time session included Dr Rod Dacombe of Warwick Business School, who specialises in local government scrutiny; Councillor Rae Leighton, Chairman of the Children, Schools and Young People Scrutiny Committee; Councillor Jane Storey, Portfolio Holder for Resource Management and Finance; Lee Howell, Director of Public Protection; and Bryn Griffiths, Strategic Commissioner - Sustainable Environment.

 

Councillors and their colleagues identified a range of ways in which scrutiny in Suffolk could engage better with communities including local venues for meetings, local publicity, meeting styles tailored to the subject and audience (for example, select committees), and more site visits to meet local people and staff in community-based services. 

 

The Workshop was commissioned by the Scrutiny Management Board and the Board will consider the outcomes at its next meeting in July.

	Sources of further information

http://www.standardsboard.gov.uk/

http://www.public-standards.gov.uk
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